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president Professor Robin Millar took such an active interest in the Assembly and
joined us to lead this session and share some of his current work. Another
communication route open to all members is through writing an article for an ASE
journal and to help with this the journal editors led a session. We also included an
opportunity for one of the Council members to feed back to Assembly, again to
facilitate two way communications between the trustees and membership and this was
to become a regular opportunity. Drawing up the Assembly action plan was next on the
agenda to fit with the mission and vision of ASE and this can be seen on the website.
Finally at Assembly 2 we started small working groups.  Key to the success of these has
been the time and effort that Assembly members have given between the meetings,
often using the ASE forum (which is open to all ASE members) in order to make
progress and report back at the next meeting.

To consolidate the first year of Assembly the final meeting was held in May.  As one of
the reasons given by Assembly members for joining was to influence national decision
making in science education it was timely for Marianne Cutler, Director of Curriculum
Development to give us an update on recent and current consultations. Assembly
member Rob Butler led a working group looking at the workings of the forums and
other aspects of the website which then made recommendations to Council after they
were shared and discussed in the Assembly. 

There was again an opportunity for a Council member to update Assembly and take any
questions back to Council.

The afternoon teaching and learning session was led by Robin Millar who shared some
of his current work on the curriculum considering core science knowledge. This for me
is one part of the meeting that needs to be expanded as the priority for Assembly is to
focus on teaching and learning in science.

As I reflect on the past year, the evaluations from Assembly members and the
beginnings of this new chapter for the ASE I want to thank my predecessor Richard
Needham, Liz Lawrence, Assembly and Council members and the ASE staff at HQ for
their continued commitment to our Association. I am looking forward to supporting Liz
in her role as Chair during this next exciting chapter in the history of the ASE as we
move into our 50th Anniversary year.

volunteer members joined the new ASE Assembly29
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Honorary Treasurer’s Annual Report 2011/12 
Last year’s report was to have been my final one as Treasurer. However, the Trustees realised that under the new governance rules, it was possible for
the Treasurer to serve for up to six years. As the Treasurer has to report at the AGM on the previous year’s accounts, it is much more sensible to hand
over after that report has been delivered and I therefore agreed to stay on until the 2013 AGM.

The Association has had another very challenging year. Although budgeting is now much better than it was five years ago and trustees receive regular,
detailed reports about the Association’s finances it has so far proved difficult to take much remedial action during the course of the year. Although the
Annual Conference in Liverpool made a reasonable surplus it was significantly less than had been hoped for, with income from both visitors and
exhibitors down. The comparative year-by-year figures need to be interpreted with caution because in previous years most delegates stayed in halls of
residence (and hence the money passed through our accounts) whereas at Liverpool delegates directly booked their own accommodation in hotels.
Estimates of income from book sales also proved to be optimistic. Whilst the SchoolScience website and some projects generated useful income, given
the economic and political climate it will be no surprise that overall income from projects was disappointing, as was advertising income from our
journals. Changes in governance have so far produced very modest cost savings. In common with most comparable organisations, our membership has
continued to decline although income was slightly better than budgeted. As a result of the redundancies last year, staffing costs were significantly
reduced. Since our move to the new building, the University has not been charging us for electricity. Although we had made provision for this, the
University has now agreed to write it off. The closure of region bank accounts resulted in the return of some £8k to HQ. There were various other cost
savings. The budget agreed in September 2011 provided for a surplus of £30k but in the event we ended the year with a deficit of £29k. The net effect
was that our reserves are now at a very low level. Strategies we adopting to tackle the problem include publishing only four issues of Education in
Science this year, not filling vacancies and asking our ever-loyal staff to take a pay cut.

There are nevertheless some reasons to be a little more optimistic about the future. The trustees are now much more aware of our on-going financial
situation. The financial management system gives much improved data and budget holders are being held more rigorously to account. Although
membership has continued to decline there are some signs that this may be beginning to tail off. 2013 may turn out to be the most difficult year in the
Association’s 50-year history but it also presents a wonderful opportunity. The 50th anniversary should bring welcome publicity, raising awareness and
perhaps boosting membership. The Anniversary Appeal and associated Anniversary Conference could raise sufficient money to increase our reserves
significantly. Leaving aside any surplus from the anniversary activities, the Trustees have agreed a more or less 
break-even budget.

In the longer term the Trustees need to think about what sort of organisation we should be. It seems very unlikely that we will ever recover to the membership levels of 15 years ago unless we come to terms with
the fact that electronic communication is replacing physical attendance at meetings. It is also unlikely that income from advertising will increase much in the next few years. Although our role in projects is an
important part of our charitable activities we need to review how these can be funded. In short, we need a long-term vision of what our Association is for, the structures and staffing required to achieve that and a
route map to get us there from where we are now.

Dr Peter Borrows (Honorary Treasurer)

Towards the next 50 years

The current landscape for ASE is difficult, but there is much to do.  Despite large programmes of activity and considerable attention over the past 8 years, the situation in schools is far from perfect.  Excellent
teaching and learning of science exists but it is by no means available to all young people and many science teachers are unsupported in their professional development. So there is much to do, and ASE is an
essential part of the future landscape.  We have to ensure that our financial future is secure in order to do this important work, so in the Business Plan for 2012/13 the Key Strategic Objective which is
concerned with ASE as an organisation is clearly addressed. Our focus must be on the individual as a professional in science education  and the support that they need in order to become excellent.  ASE is
uniquely placed to think in this way and to react quickly.  
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Statement of Financial

Activities for the year

ended 31 July 2012

2012 2011
Unrestricted Restricted Total Total

Funds Funds Funds Funds
 £  £  £  £

Incoming resources

Incoming resources from
generated funds

Voluntary income 1,999 - 1,999 6,940          
Investment income 1,996 - 1,996 11,877        

Incoming resources from
charitable activities 1,387,928 303,471         1,691,399    2,176,234 

Total incoming resources 1,391,923 303,471         1,695,394    2,195,051 

Resources expended

Costs of generating funds
Investment management costs 951 - 951 1,648          

Charitable activities 1,308,282 333,471         1,641,753    2,419,937 

Governance costs 106,872 - 106,872 118,913      

Total resources expended 1,416,105 333,471         1,749,576    2,540,498 

Net (outgoing) resources before

(24,182) (30,000)          (54,182)       (345,447)     

Other recognised gains
Gains on investment assets (4,408) - (4,408)         19,169        

Net movement in funds (28,590) (30,000)          (58,590)       (326,278)     

Reconciliation of funds

Total funds brought forward 40,223 42,019 82,242        408,520      

Total funds carried forward 11,633 12,019 23,652        82,242        

The net movement in funds arises from continuing operations.
There were no recognised gains and losses other than those dealt with above.



2012 2011
£ £

Fixed assets
Tangible assets 22,361 33,655 
Investments 125,274          178,904 

147,635          212,559 

Current assets
Stocks 37,554 63,901 
Debtors 112,152          189,881 
Investments 258 44,778 
Cash at bank and in hand 90,088 79,715 

240,052          378,275 
Liabilities:

Creditors: Amounts falling due within
one year (353,655) (491,076)        

Net current (113,603) (112,801)        

Total assets less current liabilities 34,032 99,758 

Creditors: amounts falling due after more than
one year (10,380)          (17,516)          

Net assets 23,652 82,242 

The funds of the charity

Restricted funds 12,019 42,019 

Unrestricted funds 11,633 40,223 

Total charity funds 23,652 82,242 

Approved by the Trustees on 24 November 2012 and signed on their behalf by
behalf by Stuart Farmer Chair of Trustees
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Balance Sheet
as at 31 July 2012






